SLUG – Norwegian Coalition on Debt Cancellation
24 April 2008
Dear Mr. Svein Aass, 
(copy: Mr. Erik Solheim)
At this year’s World Bank and IMF Spring Meetings, it was announced that Burundi would not be reaching completion point under the Heavily Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC) Initiative due to its failure to privatise two small state owned enterprises within the nation’s coffee sector. Burundi was obliged to fulfil these conditions in order to qualify for comprehensive debt relief under the HIPC and Multilateral Debt Relief Initiatives. Completion point was scheduled for 2008 but is now likely to be delayed until at least 2009. This is estimated to cost Burundi approximately US$3 million per year, money which instead could be used to fund essential social services and infrastructure development in the country.
Burundi is heavily reliant on the coffee sector for its export earnings. Moreover the country is emerging from a protracted civil conflict which means that its reconstruction and human development challenges are considerable. By its own admission, the World Bank states that, “the odds of Burundi reaching the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) by 2015 are slim.” 67% of the population lives in poverty, over 11% are infected with HIV/AIDS, over half is illiterate and infant mortality rates are above average for Sub-Saharan Africa.
Despite warm words by the World Bank to reduce the number of economic policy conditionalities it attaches to its development finance – as well two reviews of the use of economic policy conditions in the use of Bank instruments – this example demonstrates clear failure by the Bank to substantially change the way it does business.
Many European Governments have spoken out against the continued imposition of economic policy conditionalities on poor countries over recent years. Several have also committed to raise the issue with the World Bank. This example shows that it is a continued problem and it is not acceptable that much needed debt cancellation should be delayed due to conditions relating to economic policies such as privatisation.

We call on the Nordic-Baltic chair to demand that the World Bank urgently overturn the decision to delay completion point status to Burundi. This will make a tangible difference to the peoples of Burundi.
Yours Sincerely,
Sigurd Kihl /s/

Chair - SLUG
